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Lavington Health & Beauty

Holistic & Beauty Treatments

Baby Massage

Baby Reflexology

Pregnancy Massage

Sports Massage Gelish Nails

And so much more..

Please contact for more details 07771611595
simone@lavingtonbeauty.co.uk 

www.lavingtonbeauty.co.uk

Rose Home Improvements 

Experienced - Reliable  

Professional   

- Fencing

- Patios/Block Paving 

- Carports/Sheds

- Decorating/Tiling

Call Mark:

07552 871283  - 01380 812477

EXPERIENCED AND TRUSTWORTHY, I CAN OFFER:

HOUSESITTING, PETSITTING, DOG WALKING

ANIMAL CARE - CATS, DOGS, HORSES, DONKEYS, CHICKENS.

BABY SITTING AND CHILDCARE.

CALL MIRANDA IN 07503560544 OR 07557874607.

Market Lavington Community Hall

Management Trust

Annual General Meeting

will be held on

Monday 18th October 2021

8pm in

The Main Hall

If you feel you could contribute to the running of the Community Hall,

please contact Sue Stone (Secretary) for an application form to be a Trustee.

Tel: 01380 812636; email suestone@talktalk.net

Forms need to be returned by 11th October 2021 please.



Market Lavington & Easterton Church and Community News

St Mary’s & St. Barnabas Church (Anglican)

Rector: Rev. Marion Harrison 816963

Address: The Rectory, 25 White Street, West Lavington, SN10 4LW

lavingtonrector@gmail.com

Benefice Office as above churchlavington@gmail.com

Fridays and the last Thursday of the month are the Rector's days off.

The office is now open twice a week, 

Mondays and Wednesdays, from 9.00am to 1.00pm.

Church Wardens

Market Lavington Easterton

Sue Allen 813603

More information can be found on our website www.lavingtonchurch.org

Trinity United Church (Methodist/URC)

Minister: Rev. Gary Gotham, 69 Queens Road, Devizes, 

SN10 5HR Tel: 01380 724264 / gary.gotham@gmail.com 

Church Secretary: Mrs Julia Garraway-Jones 01380 

818401 jgarrawayjones@gmail.com

Market Lavington Parish Council

Chair          Mr Colin Osborn, 01380 812450

Clerk to the Council Mrs Carol Hackett 01225 760372 

23 Orchard Close West Ashton BA14 6AU  

clerk@marketlavingtonparishcouncil.gov.uk

https://www.marketlavingtonparishcouncil.gov.uk/ 

Easterton Parish Council

Chair: Mr Chris Saunders 812317

Clerk to the Council Ms Gillian Tatum 07979866387

clerk.easterton.pc@gmail.com

https://www.eastertonpc.org.uk/

This magazine

Edited by  Colin Osborn 01380 812450 colinosborn@compuserve.com

Treasurer, Fran Armstrong churchandcommunitynews@gmail.com

Printed by AlphaPrint.Me Woodlands Yard, Market Lavington Tel 813090

Come and join 

Market Lavington Film Club

MEMBERSHIP REQUIRED
**** October 2021 to July 2022 ****

Individual Adult : £15 [for 10 films]

[to comply with our Filmbank licence, film titles can be published to 

members only, but can be displayed on the Community Hall noticeboard.  

Our aim, however, is to provide a variety of films, ie musicals, action, 

rom-coms, comedy, etc to hopefully suit most tastes] 

Films are shown FREE 

to ALL MEMBERS once a month 

at Market Lavington Community Hall 

with Cash Bar & Ice-cream available

[Bar and doors open at 7.30pm for 8pm showing]

Dates for the new season are:

16th October; 13th November; 

11th December; 8th January; 

12th February; 12th March; 

9th April; 14th May; 

11th June and 9th July

Pick up a MEMBERSHIP FORM

from the Community Hall 

OR for more information: 

email: suestone@talktalk.net Tel: 01380 812636 



Reflection for October.

I wonder if you have been baptised (or if you were brought up like 

me, Christened).  If so, it most probably took place when you were a baby, 

well before you had the ability to remember the service.  So, apart from a 

service that named you, officially, what did it all mean.  Has it, does it, will 

it or could it have a profound effect on your wellbeing.  

I don’t know about the service of baptism you received; I can only 

talk about the service I perform when asked by parents living in the 

benefice where I am rector.   

A child brought to me is welcomed into the church – not the building but 

the family of Christ, the men, women, and young people that believe in 

the presence of God and through being open to God, live according to the 

teaching of Jesus of Nazareth, the Christ.  He or she is anointed with oil 

blessed by the bishop in Salisbury solely for the purpose of baptism before 

holy water us used in the name of Father, Son and Holy Spirit at the time 

of naming.  Personally, I like to move to the altar and introduce the child 

to God by name and impart God’s blessing.  But what does God offer that 

makes baptism is so important to many parents that often don’t attend or 

support their Church.  I like to read from the bible the following passage 

from the book of Isaiah.

Thus says the LORD,

“Do not fear, for I have redeemed you;

I have called you by name, you are mine.

When you pass through the waters, I will be with you;

and through the rivers, they shall not overwhelm you;

when you walk through fire you shall not be burned,

and the flame shall not consume you.

For I am the LORD your God,

the Holy One of Israel, your Saviour.”

What a promise, what reassurance we have through baptism for the 

whole of our lives.  So, can baptism influence our wellbeing?  Yes, by 

knowing that in this promise, we are loved by God.

May God, our Father through baptism, give you his blessing, his love, and 

his protection.   Amen.

Revd. Marion Harrison
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Anglican services in October

Weekly Meetings at Ebenezer Baptist

Sunday 

4.30pm Afternoon Service Each Sunday  

Except 4th Sunday 4.30pm

'Time for Tea Plus' - Sunday Tea followed by a short service. 

Wednesday 7.30pm

Bible Study & Prayer Meeting (1st & 3rd Wednesdays at 

Providence; 2nd Wednesday at Ebenezer, 4th Wednesday -

home group); 5th Wednesdays are missionary prayer meetings 

held at Ebenezer)



M.P.WILLIAMS
Dry Hardwood Logs

Cut to size – Barn stored

Small & Large Loads

Nets of Kindling

Prompt Delivery

01380 827253

07885 372 385

21 Dial Close, Seend, 

Melksham, Wilts. 

SN12 6NP.

 Business accounts

 Tax returns 

 VAT

 PAYE & Bookkeeping

 Business start-up advice

Free initial consultations

Fixed fees agreed in 
advance

Tel: 01380 829888

email: 

nicksims@taxassist.co.uk

Small business specialists.

SUPPLIED

& FITTED

Call:  01666 510510

Mobile : 07966 690807

St Joseph’s at Lavington (Littleton Panell)

Sunday Mass at 9am -

There is no longer a requirement to book for Mass,

hand sanitiser is available to use & we continue to recommend masks are

worn. We continue to regularly sanitise the Church.

Private Prayer at St Joseph’s 

the church is open, 

twice a week Monday and Friday 11:00 - 12:00. 

6 Russell Mill Lane, Littleton Panell

ST BARNABAS CHURCH CHRISTMAS TREE FESTIVAL

After having to put the Christmas Tree Festival on hold during the

COVID restrictions we are hoping to re-establish it this year,

bigger and better if possible!  But first things first - we need 

to know how many people would like to enter a tree. This 

helps our planning and makes sure that we provide enough 

really good spaces to show off your work! 

The theme this year will be a Christmas carol.  Any carol, 

choose your favourite and decorate a tree on its image. 

You can find out more from 

June Wright (01380 818794). Please let us know 

through June by 1st November if you would like 

to register to take part.  We aim to hold the 

festival on December 18th and 19th and plan 

to offer refreshments and some activities for 

children.  We do hope that lots of people will 

take part and help to get Christmas 2021 

off to a good start.



ABC AIRPORT SERVICES

Taxi Transfers to all Airports

Ferry Ports

Long Distance

Meetings

01380 816648   07738 195805   Garymac2@sky.com

From the Parish Registers                                                    September 2021

Weddings

Kit Ella LOMAX and Maxwell MOE MOSAM were married by Rev 

Marion Harrison at All Saints’ Church, West Lavington on Saturday 21st August 

2021. Kit grew up in West Lavington and her father still lives here.

Rebecca Louise LYE and Jack Chester MASON were married by 

Rev Marion Harrison at All Saints’ Church, West Lavington on Saturday 28th

August 2021. The couple now live in Bristol.

Anna Sophie Claire BARNES and Charles Frederick Andrew 

PALMER were married by Rev Henry Curran at St Peter’s Church, Great 

Cheverell on Saturday 4th September 2021. Charlie grew up in Great 

Cheverell.

Funerals

Heather Mary MALONEY of Salisbury, formerly of West Lavington 

died on 13th July 2021, aged 81 years. Her funeral and burial took place at All 

Saint’s Church, West Lavington on 25th August 2021.

Baptisms

Arthur Douglas HUSSEY of Market Lavington was baptised by Rev 

Marion Harrison at St Barnabas Church, Easterton on Saturday 11th

September 2021.

Oakley BRADY was baptised by Rev Marion Harrison at St Peter’s 

Church, Great Cheverell on Sunday 12th September 2021.

Tommy WILTSHIRE of Melksham was baptised by Rev Marion 

Harrison at St Mary’s Church, Market Lavington on Saturday 18th September.

JIM HODGES (1930-2020)

A Service of Celebration of the life of Jim Hodges will be held in the Memorial Hall at 

Dauntsey’s School at 3.00 pm on the afternoon of Friday 15 October 2021. 

All are welcome.  

Please let Julie Romijn know if you will be attending, with numbers.  

Contact details: j.romijn@dauntseys.org or 01380 814500 (switchboard) 

or Mrs J Romijn, Foundation Office,

Dauntsey’s School, West Lavington, Devizes, Wilts SN10 4HE

The Trowbridge Craft Beer and Cider Festival will be held at 

Innox Mills from Friday 17 - Sunday 19 October, 

featuring a wide variety of regional beers and ciders, plus street food and live music.

DeCanter Mobile bar will be providing a range of different alcoholic drinks including 

gins and wines, plus a selection of soft drinks to make sure no one is left thirsty.

Set against the backdrop of the historic buildings at Innox Mills, the Festival will be 

hosted within the courtyard that is set to become the Innox Quarter once 

development has been completed. Street food and live music will also be on hand 

throughout the day and evening sessions to keep the fun atmosphere alive.

Tasting notes on all drinks available will help visitors choose what they’d like to try.

The Craft Beer and Cider Festival is the latest event to take place at Innox Mills and is 

part of the site owners’ plans to foster a vibrant new quarter at the development. 

Food, drink and leisure will play a big role at Innox Mills, where 300 hundred new 

homes are planned.

A short walk from Trowbridge town centre, Innox Mills is next to Trowbridge Train 

Station and within easy reach of public car parks.

A strictly over-18s event, there will be five sessions across three days over the 

weekend.

• Friday October 15: 6pm • Saturday October 16: 11:30am and 6pm

• Sunday October 17: 11:30am and 6pm

Tickets cost £12.50, including two beer tokens, and can be purchased at 

www.trowbridgebeerfest.co.uk and via Ticket Source

AUTUMN HAIKU

withered leaves falling

carpet of autumnal bliss

adorning the ground 

Jan Allison

23rd October 2014



https://www.mgoddingltd.co.uk/

‘Wow, that was an uplifting evening of Singing’

Thank you to everyone who was there for 

Lavington Community Choir’s 

return to singing on Thursday evenings.

We had such a great evening.

‘Thank you for the music’ Tim, we all enjoyed your fantastic lyrics which we 

sang to familiar tunes. So ……… 

‘We’re back, We’re Singing,

Add your Voice’

on Thursdays at Lavington Community Hall

Men would be very welcome

And here’s Paula’s (our musical director) welcome back message:-

The choir meets at 8pm every Thursday at Market Lavington Community 

Hall. 

We will be reminding ourselves how uplifting it is to sing together

New members are welcome to turn up and try us out at no charge. 

No previous experience is necessary, just a love of singing.

There’s a break during our rehearsals when the bar will be open! 

Community spirit is guaranteed! 

www.lavingtoncommunitychoir.org

St. Joseph’s RC Church Littleton Panell

Sunday Mass 9am
Private Prayer at St Joseph’s the church is open, twice a week Monday and

Wednesday 11:00 - 12:00, tea and coffee available. 

2nd October - 1st Saturday Devotions, 11.30am Rosary, 12noon Mass Devizes                 

2nd October 12noon 

Celebration of Marriage, Bishop Declan at Clifton Cathedral.                                              

3rd October - Harvest Festival - more details through the Parish Newsletter

4th October - 2pm - Our Lady’s Group, meeting in the Narthex, Devizes              

12th October - 5pm - Prisons Week Online Event                                                        

22nd October - Applications close for First Holy Communion, new cohort



NORTH WILTS

OVEN CLEANING

Local – Professional – Affordable

Let me do the dirty work 

I promise a thorough clean of 

ovens, hobs, ranges, Agas, 

microwaves, or BBQ, using eco 

friendly and 

Non-caustic materials.

Call Dave now on 

07706 084107 or  07703 667036

e-mail: 

northwiltsovencleaning5@gmail.com

St.Arbucks (01380 816145)

1 Church St., Market Lavington

St. Arbucks is OPEN   

From Monday 17th May 2021

Weekdays 10 am to 4.30 pm

Thursday Closed

Saturday 10am to 1 pm

There are fewer tables, and everyone is asked to sign in with their name and phone 

number when they arrive or scan the QR code, and use the hand sanitiser provided. 

There is a plastic screen between customers, cakes and staff. But it is still the 

friendly place to visit, sit and chat, or takeaway. Payment with card preferred. 

See you again soon.                                                                                                       Beth

Simon & Garfunkel Through The Years

Chippenham Lions 

are proud to Present this show in the 

Neeld Community and Arts Centre. 

Originally postponed from 2020.

Critically acclaimed as one of the 

greatest tribute shows anywhere in 

the world. Simon & Garfunkel Through 

The Years has toured the globe 

extensively receiving standing ovations 

and selling out theatres night after 

night.

Sunday 10 October

7:30 pm, £22

The Neeld Community and Arts 

Centre, High St, Chippenham, 

Wiltshire SN15 3ER



WHISTLEY CANINE COUNTRY CLUB

AND CATTERY

Our Modern Luxury Heated Cattery 

For Tiny Tigers is Now Open

Luxury Holiday Venue For Our

Canine Friends

Spacious Suites Under-Floor Heating

Day Care Facility Inspections Welcome

Potterne Devizes

01380 738189/726330

Please see our website for more details

www.whistleykennels.co.uk

DOWNSWOOD CARE FARM

“DOWNSWOOD ALPACAS”

ALPACA WALKING and CRAFTS

Come and enjoy a relaxing alpaca walk 

round our woodland trail!

See our website to check availability for 

different options from hour visits to 

crafting workshops.

“SPIRITUS EQUIS”

EQUINE ASSISTED LEARNING AND 

THERAPY 

to bring about positive change through 

interaction with horses for individuals and 

groups of up to ten people.

For more information please ring Clare or 

Mark Smallman                

Tel: 01380 812174  or  

07813 176382

www.downswoodalpacas.co.uk

www.spiritusequis.uk 

Licence no:  Wilts LN/000016929



Repairs to all makes and models
And MOT preparations
Family run business

Harry and Mark
Established 35 years

Phone: 01380 813663
56 High Street, Easterton

HK MOTORS (WILTSHIRE) LTD

Collection Days in September

Market Lavington Except The Spring, Grove Rd. (and turnings off it), Canada Rise, the north 

end of Parsonage Lane, Spin Hill, Ledge Hill, Broadway, Drove Lane & The Clays.

All Easterton except the houses on Eastcott Common and Easterton Sands

Household waste and paid garden waste collection      Friday 1st, 15th  and 29th

Blue top bins and black boxes                                             Tuesday 5th and 19th

The Spring, Grove Rd. (and turnings off it), Canada Rise, the north end of Parsonage Lane, 

Spin Hill, Ledge Hill, Broadway, Drove Lane & The Clays.

The houses on Eastcott Common and Easterton Sands

Household waste and paid garden waste collection     Friday 1st, 15th and 29th

Blue top bins and black boxes                                           Tuesday 12th and 226th8th

Freith

Blue top bins and black boxes                                            Tuesday 12th and 26th

Household waste                                                                  Wednesday  13th and 27th

Paid garden waste collection Friday 1st, 15th  and 29th

Speed Indicator Device on Spin Hill

This a presentation of the speeds recorded on Spin Hill during one week in 

September.

A more detailed set of figures including  of day is passed to Wiltshire 

Police every week. The police now accept that the lights on Spin Hill are 

close enough together to allow prosecution without repeater signs being 

in place.

This means that prosecutions are more likely to happen.

Please note that statistics are kept for both directions, not just in the 

direction that the sign is pointing.



www.so-chimney-sweeping.co.uk

 Camera Survey

 Birds’ Nests Removed             

 Fully Insured

 ICS Registered

 Friendly Local Service

 Cowls Fitted

S. O. Chimney Sweeping
Call Sean on 07881 206536

seanoades@hotmail.com

SHEPPARD DECORATORS

WE CONSIDER PROJECTS OF ALL SIZES 

EXTERIOR AND INTERIOR.

CALL DARREN FOR A FRIENDLY QUOTE.

01380 725652      07876433655

WWW.SHEPPARD-DECORATORS.CO.UK

Service and 

Repair  

07970117023

TONY PARSONS

DOMESTIC 

APPLIANCE 

ENGINEER

Call to Arrange an appointment

Monday to Saturday

Evenings available

(01380) 829630

07951 536 529

21 Forty Acres Rd.

DEVIZES

SN10  3DF

New Memorials

Additional Inscriptions

Bespoke Designs

Renovations

House signs

Pet Stones

Market Town Memorials Ltd.

Ask for a free brochure

danbod1981@gmail.com

www.markettownmemorials.co.uk

British Register of Accredited Memorial Masons



TRINITY CHURCH

Usually meets in the Community hall , Market Lavington , where we enjoy an 

informal style of worship in the Methodist / United Reformed Church tradition. 

We are gradually making a return to regular services following lockdown. 

Services for OCTOBER are as follows :-

Sunday 3rd. 10:30 am. Mrs Jeannie Macmeekin will lead our service.

Sunday 10th .11a.m. a United Service to celebrate HARVEST FESTIVAL. This 

service , with Holy Communion, is led by Revd. Gary Gotham . (Please note we 

use gluten free bread and red grape juice)

Sunday 17th. 10:30 a.m. our service will be led by Mr Eric Clifford.

Sunday 24th. 10:30am. Our service is led by Revd Tom MacMeekin

Visitors of all ages will be warmly welcome to join us in the very accessible 

space of the community hall. Tea & coffee is served after the service for those 

who want to stay and chat , or receive prayer.

Don't forget the PRAYER REQUEST BOX in St Arbucks café , which is 

checked frequently. Requests for prayer are brought before the prayer ministry 

team. 

Thanks to all who took the time to let us know your thoughts about how church 

can best serve you in this community, by completing the on-line questionnaire. 

The feedback has been very useful in helping us to plan moving forward as a 

church.

Church Minister:- Revd. Gary Gotham. 69, Queens road. Devizes. SN10 5HR. 

Tel 01380 724264

gary.gotham@gmail.com

Secretary:- Julia Garraway-jones. Tel 01380 818401

jgarrawayjones@gmail.com 

News from Dauntsey Academy Primary School

Our school year has had a wonderfully busy start with all our children enjoying their first 

few weeks back in school with a lot of exciting things happening both in and out of school 

time.  

Bubble-free life

Our children have fully embraced bubble-free life back at school and are thoroughly 

enjoying being able to mix again amongst the year groups. We have new play zones 

around the school which include role play and dance areas, scooters, small world play and 

den building to name a few – which all children are enjoying and it is encouraging some 

wonderful imaginative play which is a delight to see.

We have enjoyed the return of full school assemblies which allow us to meet as a school 

and the children are excited to be able to sing together once more. Our before and after 

school clubs are back, as well as our mixed lunchtimes where the children sit together, 

with the older children helping the younger ones that helps those cross-year bonds form. 

New phonics framework

The staff at DAPS have worked very hard in preparation to launch our new phonics 

platform Little Wandle. We take great pride in the quality of our phonics teaching in our 

early years classrooms and we really feel that Little Wandle will help us improve this 

teaching even further in the coming years. It never ceases to amaze me to see our children 

in KS1 grasp their phonics teaching and to see their love for reading blossom as they 

progress through the school. 

Scarecrow Trail

Thank you to everyone who joined us for our scarecrow trail, the weather was kind to us 

and it was so lovely to see so many enjoy their day. The scarecrows were amazing as ever 

and we are always so grateful to those who invest time and money in building us our 

amazing scarecrows, as well as the lovely West Lavington community who let us borrow 

their gardens for us to place scarecrows in and around the school.

This year’s scarecrow theme was ‘movies’ and I must congratulate the creativeness on 

display – I am always impressed by the imagination and some of the more cryptic displays 

which challenge my brain! We also had our children’s trail where the children’s pictures 

were on display around the village which we hope you also enjoyed.

Chill and Quiz

Our POD PTA team are busy planning events for the coming year and one in particular I 

wanted to mention is the Chilli & Quiz evening that is on the 8th October in the West 

Lavington village hall. This event is open to everyone in the neighbouring villages so if you 

would like to come along, please do email our POD team on daps.pod@gmail.com. There 

will be lots of parents and school staff coming along to take part and knowing the 

quizmasters they have lined up for you, I am sure it will be a very enjoyable evening!   

Come and see us

If you would like to consider DAPS for your children – whether they be starting school in 

September next year, you are moving to the area or considering an in-year transfer - we 

welcome you to come and see us. Please give us a call on 01380 813373 or email us on 

admin@daps.wilts.sch.uk if you would like to arrange a visit. We will be running open days 

on Tuesdays during November where you will be welcome to pop in at any time.

Philippa Winbolt, Headteacher.

From Saturday 16 October – Sunday 31 October the gallery at No 19 Corsham High 

Street is hosting “Feather and Fin”: An exhibition of sculptures and prints of birdlife 

by Celia Smith, wildlife artist and “end of day” glass fish mostly from Murano, Italy

Celia’s sculptures and prints will be available for purchase throughout the exhibition. 

The glass fish will be on sale with prices from £30 - £100. All art works will be 

available to purchase from the gallery ONLY for the first week of the exhibition to 

encourage people to visit the gallery and other businesses in town. They will then also 

be available online.

Daily 11am - 6pm

19 High Street Corsham Wiltshire SN13 0ES



The Monday Club is open to all.
If you are new to the area come check us out. The club is a -social gathering 

currently mostly made up of those who have retired (not me) living in Market 

Lavington and surrounding villages. BUT there is NO age limit or gender restrictions. 

We meet on the first and third Monday(s) of the month (excluding Jan & Aug). 

Usually at Market Lavington Community Hall; 2:15 - 4:00pm.  So if you have free 

time on a Monday afternoon do come along to have a natter, hear a speaker, learn a 

new skill or discover a new place and good company.  Afternoon Tea served at about 

3pm for a small fee of £2.50 and conclude with a raffle (each strip of 5 tickets for 

50p. No limit ).

Our first month back in the hall since March 2020 was a joy. A couple of members 

have moved from the area within the last 2-3 months. However I am delighted to 

say that there were new faces in attendance. Two from Easterton, 2 from Market 

Lavington, 1 from Poulshot and 1 from Worton, 

Do note our following gatherings for October are 

Monday 4th October 2021. Activity - Board Games 

Monday 18th October 2021 Fund Raiser Breast Cancer Afternoon Tea.

Looking forward to seeing you.

The Club still need helpers/members to make/serve tea, or courier folk to and from  

the session. Please contact Jo Perkins on 07936278533 if you can help or have any 

questions.

Wiltshire Council Highway Maintenance

Wiltshire Council has announced plans for Highway Maintenance in the coming 

years. Here are the local roads that are being worked on.

2022/23

Kings Rd. Easterton, High St. to Easterton Sands Junction. Surface dressing

High St. Easterton and Market Lavington, phase 1 (worst half)                   Surfacing

2023/24

High St. West Lavington and Littleton Panell    Surfacing

2024/25

High St. Easterton and Market Lavington Phase 2 Surfacing

2025/26

Rutts Lane to Gore Cross Est Lavington Surface  Dressing

2026/27

Fiddington Hill Surfacing



In May 2020, Wiltshire Council, working with the Devizes Development Partnership, 

was successful in being awarded funding (up to £50,000) from the Department for 

Transport’s (DfT’s) Restoring Your Railway Ideas Fund to develop a Strategic Outline 

Business Case (SOBC) for Devizes Gateway Station.

Following discussions with the DfT and a period of project mobilisation, in February 

2021 Wiltshire Council commissioned its term consultant, Atkins, and Logictree

Consulting Ltd to develop the SOBC. In addition to the DfT grant (referenced above), 

funding has been utilised from the Devizes Area Board, relevant S106 agreement(s) 

and Wiltshire Council.

The draft SOBC was produced in May 2021 and submitted to the DfT for comment. 

The DfT (with Network Rail) provided their comments on the draft SOBC in mid-July. 

While welcoming the progress made in developing the strategic case (the most 

important of the cases at this stage) and the level of stakeholder engagement, the 

DfT and Network Rail asked for further details on the following matters:

Operational feasibility:

Train service specification

Freight services uplift

Economic case:

Capital costs

Demand forecasting

The DfT requested that the above issues should be addressed to strengthen the 

SOBC and to provide the necessary confidence “…that there is a viable, value-for-

money option that could deliver the considerable benefit the project promises”.

Given the above, Wiltshire Council has liaised with Atkins to develop a proposal to 

address the DfT and Network Rail comments. This is currently being considered in 

the context of available budgets and funding opportunities. Ultimately, it is 

anticipated that a revised SOBC will be submitted to the Devizes Gateway Station 

Steering Group for approval prior to submission to the DfT by the end of October 

2021 at the latest.

If the SOBC submission is successful through the Restoring Your Railway process, the 

DfT will fund up to 100% of further development costs for schemes (i.e. for the 

development of the Outline Business Case and Full Business Case). In stating this as 

‘up to 100%’, the DfT is encouraging scheme promoters to contribute to these costs 

through financial contributions or work in kind. The DfT has also emphasised that 

any local contributions made through the development stage will be taken into 

account when considering whether a scheme should proceed to delivery.

In the event the submission is not successful, the development of a strong SOBC will 

enable the Council to more readily take advantage of other funding opportunities as 

they arise.



DELICIOUS 
HOME COOKED FROZEN 

MEALS
AT SENSIBLE PRICES
(Prices start from £1.00)

01380 812284    mobile: 07584 

090170 Email: acgrew@gmail.com

Wiltshire Bee & Honey Day 2021
A fantastic day out for people thinking about taking up beekeeping, as well as old 

hands who want to learn a whole lot more.

Activities include talks from experts for established beekeepers and people thinking 

of taking up beekeeping, as well as exploring inside a virtual hive and candle rolling. 

There will be a selection of bee-related products and gifts including honey, candles 

and cosmetics, bee-friendly plants and seeds on sale from a variety of suppliers. 

Visitors will also have the opportunity to taste a fantastic selection of meads and gins, 

and a honey beer brewed especially for the day by Wadworth.

10am till 4pm Entry is FREE The Corn Exchange, Devizes



Planning Applications

Market Lavington
PL/2021/08530 21 White Street Alamanchia – Fell

PL/2021/08085 32 Beech House, 19 White Street, Contorted Hazel - Fell.

PL/2021/08651  Hazeldene, Ledge Hill, Front and side extensions with 

associated roof alterations (resubmission of 15/04938/FUL)

Easterton
PL/2021/08451 Walnut Farm, High Street, Eastcott, House alterations and 

extension and replacement of outbuilding with ancillary annexe

PL2021/08645, Willoughbies, 15 White St., Ash tree (T3) – fell

Details are available at

https://development.wiltshire.gov.uk/pr/s/?tabset-167f1=3

This is a new address, and the search options have changed. Once you have 

entered the information your are search on, click on the blue button to get 

results.

Or by visiting the council offices on the Devizes Library site

The Parish Council regularly gets asked to “do something about The Clays”

Over the last few years we have been asked to, cut back nettles and 

brambles, fill in pot holes, resurface The Clays in case  someone trips over 

a manhole cover,  stop cars speeding down The Clays, put up bollards and 

adjudicate on who has a Right of Access to The Clays with vehicles.

Over the last few years the Parish Council has done what it can to keep the 

Bridleway safe within the limits of its powers and funding. At other times we 

have had to say that things can not be done without the landowners 

permission, but no one has known who the landowners are.

We have been told that it belongs to the Parish Council,  Wiltshire Council, 

the owners of the fields and houses south of The Clays, or equally down the 

middle by both sides.

We need to find out who owns The Clays , and what the rights and 

responsibilities of the owners on each side are, so that when a request is 

made we know whose permission we need to “to do something about The 

Clays”

If you are a landowner either side of The Clays and you have written 

information about ownership, rights or responsibilities, please send copies 

to , Clerk@marketlavingtonparishcouncil.gov.uk . When we have the 

information we need this copies will be archived in case  future councils 

need this information.



Worton & Cheverell FC (Youth)

‘The Badgers’

http://www.wortonandcheverellfc.com

Friendlies are over and the new season has started with all the excitement associated with 

it. We hope that there will be less disruption than last season. Please get in touch with the 

relevant team contact if you are interested in joining The Badgers.

Badger Cubs - ages 4-6 years. Training Saturdays 9am @ Elisha Field, Market Lavington. All 

welcome to come and try for 2 weeks free. The high numbers attending in first 2 weeks 

extremely encouraging, with a joyous approach to playing! 

U7s – The first game in Mid-Wilts league was at home to Castle Coombe. It ended in 

defeat but clear signs of strong improvement from last year. Training Wednesdays from 

1st September 6pm @ Elisha Field, Market Lavington. 

U8s – League season started. Training Tuesdays 6pm @ Elisha Field, Market Lavington. 

New players always welcome.

U9s mixed – Friendly played at home to Staverton last week ahead of first league game 

scheduled this week away at Melksham Town Typhoons. Training Tuesdays 6pm @ Elisha 

Field, Market Lavington.

U9s Girls – A brilliant first league game away at Melksham where the whole team played 

out of their skins despite the hot weather. The game ended in defeat but the final quarter 

showed the potential within the team to build on. Training Tuesdays 6pm @ Elisha Field, 

Market Lavington.

U10/11s – U10s are in a league for the first time. Numbers are increasing well but more 

welcome. U11s are all enjoying training and games.  All new players welcome. Training 

5pm @ West Lavington.

U12s – Season started with battling 2-2 draw with Corsham, with games against 

Melksham, Larkhall, Castle Coombe and Bradford coming up. Training Fridays 6pm @ 

Elisha Field, Market Lavington

U14’s – Following last week’s friendly local derby victory over Devizes Town, the first in 

many a year, the season started with a feisty draw at home to Westbury. Training Fridays 

6pm @ West Lavington. New players welcome, including U13s.

U15s – With pre-season completed, the league has started with a comprehensive win 

away at Castle Coombe. Away trips to Melksham Town and Midsomer Norton are coming 

up. Training Fridays 7pm @ Northbrook, Market Lavington.

U16s – The summer long training has paid off with a good win in the first game of the 

season and a good team performance. Training Fridays 5.45pm @ Northbrook.

Team Contacts for 2021/22 Season:

Badger Cubs– James Partington - 07532 628219 Girls Team – Liz Gaule – 07949 176623

U7 - Rob Nuttall - 07706 167347 U8– Pete Huntley- 07974756131

U9- Adam Shanley – 07423 576368 U10/11- Mark Goddard – 01380 813160

U12 - Neil Black- 07769 261750 U14 -Mark Goddard- 01380 813160

U15– Dave Kiddle- 07843678781 U16– Colin Weston 07484 696791

Follow us on Facebook – Worton and Cheverell Youth Football Club (no other pages are 

approved by the club) or on the club website.

For more than 80 years the Citizens Advice service has been providing free, 

confidential, independent advice to anyone who needs it.

The service started the day after World War Two broke out and gave advice to 

whoever needed it on a range of issues including evacuation, what to do if they’d 

lost their home and how to get a new ration book.

We’re still doing much of the same today, whether that’s helping people keep a 

roof over their heads, or issuing food bank vouchers. But Covid-19 has had a big 

impact on the way we give advice.

While the pandemic meant we had to close our doors, we continued to help 

people by giving advice over the phone, by email and web chat.

Over the past 18 months we’ve responded to record numbers of emails and 

answered thousands of calls from people in Wiltshire needing advice.

We know this has worked very well for many people, so as we move out of 

lockdown, we won’t be going back to how things were pre-Covid.

From September 2021 we’ll continue to help people over the phone, by email 

and web chat, where that works for them, while reserving our face to face 

support for when it’s most needed. However, we won’t be running a drop-in 

service, so we will be asking people to ring us, or email us first.

This way we can assess the best way of helping people, including booking an 

appointment where needed. It will also give people the opportunity to get the 

advice they need, or be signposted to the most appropriate service without 

having to travel. It also allows us to tailor our face-to-face appointment to the 

person who has called.

We’ve already made our Adviceline free to call and we’re recruiting more 

advisors to help answer phone calls and emails. We’re also working with partner 

organisations and community venues to have more access points to our service, 

particularly for people who are digitally excluded.

We know there will be challenges along the way and we may not always get 

things right, especially early on, but we’ll keep it under review to help ensure we 

can make our service better for the people that need us today, and in the future.

Need Advice? Here’s how to get in touch with Citizens Advice Wiltshire…

Call freephone 0800 144 8848   

Lines are open Monday to Friday 

(excluding public holidays), 9am to 5pm, or

Contact us directly for advice by email: 

https://www.citizensadvicewiltshire.org.uk/contact-us

For more ways to get in touch, visit 

https://www.citizensadvicewiltshire.org.uk/get-advice



T.M.DICKINSON

PAINTING AND 

DECORATING

External  and  Internal

Local and Independent

Free estimates

Fully insured

Quality finish

01380 293110

07542606191

tmdickinson77@gmail.com
‘Ivy Bashing’ 

Saturday 25th of September 

from 9am till about 11am

Meet at Canada Woods, by the roundabout at the 

end of Grove Road / Parsonage Lane

PLEASE COME AND HELP

Contact Parish Clerk for more info:

clerk@marketlavingtonparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Volunteers needed to help with 

controlling ivy growth on trees in 

Canada Woods

Please bring along any tools which could be helpful 

i.e. secateurs, pruning saws etc

Spin Hill encampment 

A report on Planning Department action sent to Market Lavington Parish Council 

by Councillor Muns, and included in the Correspondence made available at the 

October Council Meeting

“I have received a copy of the enforcement notice that has been served on the 

owner of the land and the person currently using the land on Spin Hill where the 

portacabins have been installed. The notice forces them to remove everything 

and return it to as it was.

The notice comes into force on 1st October and until that point the individuals 

have the right to appeal. Since it contravenes so many Planning points I have 

been reassured that an appeal will be fruitless.

Once we reach 1st October (assuming there is no appeal) the site must be 

cleared within 9 months. This is FAR longer than I expected but there are a 

number of children on site, some with health issues, and therefore this follows 

national guidance to ensure suitable opportunity for them to rehome 

themselves.”



A Message from Cllr Dominic Muns Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons

It can feel frustrating at times that “the system” (however you interpret that!) feels broken. 

You’re not alone, however, I take some comfort in the fact that, when we work together, we 

can fix things.

Two examples spring to mind; the first being the development of 50 houses in West 

Lavington which gained planning approval recently. Large scale developments are normally 

contentious but projects which are planned alongside communities tend to work better. 

Back in 2011 the Localism Act gave communities the ability to create a “Neighbourhood 

Plan” allowing residents to set out policies which define how development will happen 

within their community. West Lavington & Littleton Panell formed a steering group made up 

of local residents and Parish Councillors and together began producing their Neighbourhood 

Plan. In it they highlighted important natural, historical and design aspects of the area and 

identified suitable spaces for future development. The project had the input of hundreds of 

residents along the way and was approved by referendum which forced Wiltshire Council 

planners to adopt it.

The field off Lavington Lane was one site highlighted as a suitable location for future 

development as part of the Neighbourhood Plan. Over the course of the following years 

Gaigers developed a plan to build 50 houses on the site. Through various public 

consultations and exhibitions the plans were refined with input from the community and 

eventually submitted to Planning. Not all residents were supportive of the plan although just 

three comments were submitted during the consultation which questioned a specific part of 

the application. I don’t attempt to claim that we are all happy about 50 new houses being 

built, however, as far as a democratic process goes, the community can count this one as a 

huge win. This development fits our Neighbourhood Plan and, unlike many developments 

across Wiltshire, this is what residents voted for.

The second example of communities working together is Black Dog crossroads. Back in my 

July letter I updated you on Wiltshire Council’s Highways Department which had collated 

years of feedback from residents into several potential solutions which they sent out to 

Parish Councils for wider consideration and comment. I personally attended meetings 

alongside other interested residents in West Lavington, Market Lavington, Little Cheverell, 

Great Cheverell and Easterton to hear the discussions around the various ideas. Improved 

visibility, clearer road markings and reduced speed were the themes consistently raised by 

residents.

Each Parish Council independently fed their comments back to Highways to help shape a 

single proposed solution. I am pleased to say that the single proposed solution that 

Highways produced answers the key points residents raised when they came together at 

their local parish meetings. From the responses I was included in, Parish Councils have 

widely supported the proposal and Highways officers have now sent the briefing note to Cllr 

Mark McClelland, Cabinet Member for Transport. This is significant progress driven by local 

residents who worked with each other and their local Parish Councils to ensure their voices 

were heard; well done if you were one of the many involved!

You may contact me about this or any other matter by email to 

dominic.muns@wiltshire.gov.uk or by phone on 07585 394 178.

The Elisha Field Closing Times

Sunset times for Market Lavington

October 2nd 6.42 BST

October 9th 6.27 BST

October 16th 6.12 BST

October 23rd 5.57 BST

October 30th 5.44 BST

November 6th                   4.32 GMT
https://sunrisesunset.willyweather.co.uk/sw/wiltshire/market-lavington.html



Doors –Windows-Stairs-(Hard & Soft Wood)

Bespoke Kitchens – Furniture Manufacturers

All aspects of Carpentry –Supply only/ Supply and Fit

Listed Building Work and Applications

Hawthorn Works, Andover Road, Chirton, Devizes, SN10 3QL

TEL/FAX: (01380) 840 020

WEBSITE: mbjoinerydevizes.co.uk

E-MAIL:  mb.joineryltd@tiscali.co.uk
LinkedIn: uk.linkedin.com/pub/martin-

bowyer/77/9a8/991/

£90:00 A LOAD

£95:00 STACKED

SEASONED HARD WOOD

TEL 01380 813699

Service covers all aspects of chimney care 

from regular maintenance to sweeping, 

camera inspections and testing.

Service Open Fires, Wood Burners, Multi Fuel Stoves and 

AGAs. Can deal with specific problems such as birds nest 

removal and cowl fitting.

Competitive rates and a friendly professional service.

Call Will on: 07789 007418

Or email: william-newell@hotmail.com

DAVY LOGS

Yoga with Annie via Zoom

Monday evenings and Thursday mornings

The classes are for anyone over the age of 

18 and the first lesson is free.  We focus on 

the breath and developing strength and 

flexibility in the body to boost physical and 

mental wellbeing. Classes start on Thursday 

10th September and Monday 14th 

September.  

I am planning to start a beginners class. If 

you are interested please contact  me. 

07708265752 or email: 

annievingoe@hotmail.com

£18.75 per hour

M STRONG OVEN CLEANING

For a Friendly, affordable, 

and comprehensive 

local oven cleaning service try 

M Strong oven cleaning.

For booking and more 

information contact Matt ……

Phone : 01380 739308  or

Email : moncur.ms@gmail.com


